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Pisac, Peru, January 2016


It has been a privilege to serve as secretary to the section for the last 3 years.  Our section is vast in distance and includes many different language and cultural groups. We have many different ways of ‘being Quaker’.  However there are very strong bonds between individuals, small Quaker groups and large Quaker groups.  Being in touch with each other has become easier for some of us and more frequent for some of us as we embrace electronic ways of communicating.   Others still appreciate contact by postal mail and we continue to send newsletters to many.
I am grateful for the support and guidance I receive from the AWPS Clerk Patricia Macgregor from Aotearoa/New Zealand Yearly Meeting and from the AWPS Treasurer Harold Wilkinson, Australia Yearly Meeting.
Here are some of the highlights of our work under four headings that come from the FWCC Mission Statement; Affirming our common heritage, Strengthening our spiritual lives, Expressing our Quaker message and Working for a better world.
Affirming our common heritage
International Membership:
Gives people who are isolated from Friends meetings the opportunity to join the Society.  We currently have 15 international members in the AWPS and 6 monthly meetings who are under the care of FWCC.
Working with the world office and other sections
I continue to value the support of the Gretchen Castle and the other section secretaries and have regular contact with them to share ideas, resources and concerns.
Travelling among Friends
I have been able to travel to a number of churches, meetings and gatherings.  Most recently I attended the All India Friends Gathering (AIFG).
This gathering is held every three years and this year was at Friends Rural Centre, Rasulia, Madyha Pradesh. The gathering was based on the same them that we are using this week at Pisac. Here is an excerpt from the gathering report.
One evening  we had an epilogue exercise of using handprints of multi colored paints to stamp a handmade flag. These symbols of our call to action will be joined by messages scribed onto tiny cut-out paper footprints (each with messages of goodwill and love) which will go to Peru in January for the worldwide FWCC gathering. 
[image: image1.jpg]


On the final day (First Day), we gathered in groups and went to worship with local Meetings and Churches in Itarsi and Hoshangabad. This was the perfect completion to a spiritual journey towards weaving a new fabric of friendship.

The subject for the week from Romans 8:19; "The Creation waits in Expectation for the Sons and Daughters of God to be Revealed." was woven into everything we did. No one was left lacking. All participants were encouraged and actively engaged. Ages of participants ranged from one to ninety-four.

Strengthening our spiritual lives
 Maintaining communication
Ongoing communication is central to the life of scattered Friends. I continue to publish an E newsletter and paper Newsletter, post on our Facebook page and write many many emails to individuals and groups. 
Our new Website is under development and will be ‘live’ very soon.
Companion Meetings
A number of meetings have taken up the invitation to link with another meeting and I look forward to this idea spreading around the section.
The Philippines
Unprogrammed Friends from different parts of the Philippines gathered together this year for the first of what we all hope will be an annual event.  Here is an excerpt from their epistle.
Our dreams include the flourishing of the Unprogrammed Quakers in the Philippines as an emerging moral force rooted in the collective history and culture of the Philippines; that people universally will value silence as a way of connecting with God; regularity of silent worship; meditating on the gospel of John; and our growth as individuals and as a group. We expressed hope to contribute concrete actions, like starting with one’s self; living out the gospel of John as a guide in Quaker life; continuing with projects and injecting them with Quakers ways; presence; and fostering consistency of Quaker Meetings.
Expressing our Quaker message 
World Quaker Day
Many meetings in AWPS participated this year and most used the opportunity to make contact with another meeting/church in the region.  
Working for a better world
QUNO and Climate Change
I have been very grateful for the work of QUNO during the lead up to the December Paris climate change meetings.  The discussion papers they prepared were well presented and welcomed by Friends in AWPS. I was able to distribute them widely and this was appreciated.  As well as being informative, it was really good to have an insight into the role QUNO staff were playing in Paris as it was happening.   I look forward to continuing to support and promote the work of QUNO. 
Natural Disasters
The earthquakes and typhoons that occurred in the Philippines and Nepal over the last few years are off the front pages of our newspapers but the impact of these extreme weather events are ongoing. We have appreciated the care and support that has come from all corners of our Quaker world.

From the epistle of Japan Yearly Meeting November 2015.
The word Peace does not just mean the condition of no war but the perfect and harmonious and balanced condition. Guided by Inner Light, I would like to try my best to bring Peace to the world.

  Grace to God. Hideaki Tutumi  (Tokyo Monthly Meeting）
Ronis Chapman,
 AWPS Secretary
January 2016
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